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18 June 2021 

 

Attorney-General’s Department 

Attn: Elder Abuse Team, Family Safety Branch 

3-5 National Circuit 

CANBERRA  ACT  2600 

 

By email: nationalregister@ag.gov.au 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission in response to the Australian Government’s 

National Register of Enduring Powers of Attorney Consultation Paper.  

As the Public Advocate (Queensland) I have a statutory role to undertake systemic advocacy to 

protect the rights and interests of Queensland adults with impaired decision-making capacity. I support 

the Australian Government’s efforts to implement a national strategy to reduce elder abuse. 

I have been actively engaged with the legal and policy issues surrounding elder abuse, since the 

Australian Law Reform Commission’s inquiry culminating in its 2017 report, Elder Abuse: A National Legal 

Response. 

In relation to this consultation process, I have had the benefit of reading the Queensland Law Society’s 

submission dated 15 June 2021, in response to the Consultation Paper, that is attached to this letter. 

I fully endorse the Queensland Law Society’s submission in relation to the issues and concerns 

surrounding the establishment of a mandatory National Register of Enduring Powers of Attorney and 

support its alternative proposals and suggestions. While the concept of a mandatory register appears 

to present a simple solution to the various policy issues arising from the misuse of enduring powers of 

attorney, I agree with the Society that it potentially creates a range of other legal and policy 

challenges for which no satisfactory solutions have been proposed.  

I am particularly concerned that the proposal to require registration of an enduring power of attorney 

before it is regarded as valid will result in many fewer such documents being made, with consequential 

negative impacts on levels of demand in the guardianship and administration system and the 

Queensland Civil and Administrative Tribunal. In addition, there is little, if any, evidence that a 

registration scheme has any impact in reducing financial abuse using enduring powers of attorney. 

However, there is the potential for such a scheme to ‘embolden potentially dishonest attorneys by 

giving them an increased sense of authority that may make their misconduct more difficult to 

challenge and stop.’1 Further, a National Register ‘could also serve to perpetuate financial abuse of 

an older person, because the principal must take additional steps to revoke, amend or replace an 

existing, registered EPOA’.2 

 

 

1 Queensland Law Society submission, p 12. 
2 Ibid. 
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Again, thank you for your work to prevent and respond to elder abuse in the Australian community. I 

look forward to the outcome of this consultation process and the Australian Government’s continued 

implementation of the National Elder Abuse Strategy. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Mary Burgess 

Public Advocate 

Enc. 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


